Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
April 13, 2018, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference
Attendees: 
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director 

Mike Cleary, CACD Vice President - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative Alternate to NACD 

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director 

George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD 

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Absent:

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed  

Anthony Lobato, Director - Rio Grande River Watershed
Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Guests: 
Clint Evans, NRCS
Nancy Kamenoff, CSCB
Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President, Scott Jones at 7:34 AM after establishing a quorum.  President Scott Jones asked for any agenda changes.  With no additional requests, the board moved on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked if there were any changes or questions to the March minutes.  Gary Thrash made the motion to approve March Minutes.  Nancy Berges seconded.  All in favor, motion passed.  
Legislative Update – Brett Moore:
The Long Bill has been reconciled through the House and Senate.  Brett reminded everyone that the Severance Funds were at zero.  Representative Bob Rankin has been our champion for funding.  He did get $100,000 in funds for us, however, the Joint Budget Committee, under HB18-1338 included provisions for the full $450,000 to the conservation district grant fund.  Brett reports that he will continue to work with Representative Rankin and members should thank him if they have opportunity.  Even though districts will be fully funded this year, the Long Bill Amendment did not pass.  Representative Kimmi Lewis and Representative Valdez spoke on behalf of that amendment.  There are currently three bills concerning conservation easements.  The reform bill died.  There is a sunset process still in process.  The other didn’t make it out of the first hearing.  Brett will continue to watch all bills.  
NRCS Update - Clint Evans:
Clint is finalizing the letter to the districts and partners in the reorganization of federal offices and staffing levels.  He decided to make it more meaningful to include numbers for current staffing as well as proposed staffing, so it will be another two weeks to finalize the documents.  There will also be information for districts to participate in a statewide teleconference to answer questions and dispel rumors. 
Equip is 20% obligated of the $35.5 million.  There is opportunity to request additional funds with a due date of April 27th.   
Conservation Stewardship Program rankings are on hold due to software issues.  They will keep CSP moving as much as possible.  The ranking will be delayed.
State Tech Advisory meeting is Thursday April 19, 1:00 – 4:00, held at the CDA building in Broomfield.  Topics include resource evaluation and assessment tool and rolling out discussion on the state FY 19 funding pools for Equip.  A follow up meeting will be held late June or early July for feedback on funding pools.  NRCS is operating on the assumption that there will be no major changes to the Equip program in the Farm Bill.  There may be funding increases in several areas and should be able to advertise for at least ten positions sometime in May.  

NRCS is considering developing an agreement as a possible alternative with CACD to provide funding to host student Ag interns.  This can make up for the loss of staff and the program would be better able to function normally.  Clint thought this could be through CACD with an Umbrella Agreement.  The salary would be based on a GS-3 salary, where a lot of student trainees start.  There would be inclusion for an admin fee. CACD would work directly with the districts.  Clint has not run numbers yet, but maybe $40K to $50K budget to start.  Computer access may be a challenge.  To get the full experience computer access would be ideal.
George Fosha inquired about consolidation efforts and Clint responded that nothing has been implemented yet.  Waters are being tested and so far, the positive side is that there is (and will have to keep) better communication.  It will continue to be challenging without the right people and the right type and number of positions on the ground.  
Mike Cleary repeated information offered by Francine concerning the ratio of DCs to staff employees and positions at their last district meeting.  He added that the planner is the most important position to get things started getting their paperwork and contracts in order.  Now that there is the ability to hire engineers, they could break out engineering from drafting, allowing them to concentrate on the actual engineering work.  Contract IT people causes delays.  Clint confirmed Francine’s information that the employee to supervisor ratio would be 8:1 or 10:1 and there will be 19-20 positions serving as supervisor over multiple offices.  He added that they are working with Utah to modify standardized AutoCAD drawings to meet Colorado needs.  Mike added IT has a reputation of long turn-around times with contract personnel.  For the smaller staffing situation, a Level 11, not a DC, could answer to the Senior Resource as a local lead and report back to the district level.  Clint said this model is currently being tested in different areas.
Bobbi Ketels thought it would be a good time to review the ideas discussed at the last meeting with Clint.  The first piece of it was adding to the current contract of education and outreach that is $50 – $75,000.  It could be scaled back for 2018 $15 - $20,000 and add to the existing matching agreement or go for a new contract where we would have to compete.  Scott said the current 50/50 grant has the work hours included in the districts’ 50%.  Clint agreed Bobbi’s time is included and all administrative time that is spent on this project.  Randy has agreed to work with Bobbi to make sure administrative funds were included.  Clint also spoke on education funding.  With individual sponsorships $250 – $2500 it is difficult to make the smaller payments.  NRCS would like to roll the smaller amounts into the CACD grant and put a specific dollar amount for educational outreach workshops with the Umbrella Agreement.  NRCS would refer requests for these smaller amounts to CACD. 10% would be administrative costs to process funds.  Scott thought there should be more comments, or a meeting set up by the end of the month since the amended budget needed to be to Randy by April 30th.  Clint was working with a May 1st deadline to get to their review team but can extend a little more time if it is needed.  George Fosha requested a short bullet point summary for the board members.  Clint will get with Randy to write up some talking points to get to Bobbi for the board to review.  
Clint also spoke on a successful agreement New Mexico was using to fund on-call staff.  Less full-time employees are needed and there are 25-28 retired federal employees as additional planners.  New Mexico identified key staffing shortages and put $200,000 – $300,000 toward priority positions.  They have built the program over 10-15 years and it is working well.  This could be 100% funded by NRCS to start.  Key areas need to be identified across the state.  There are more retirees staying in Colorado and Clint would put out a proposal and get the word out for interest and have a list of priority projects.  It would be difficult to roll it out until the next fiscal year.  Jim Cecil asked for a bullet point document for the board on this as well and believes it to be a good idea worth pursuing.  Bobbi and Scott both thanked Clint and apologized for putting him on the spot.  
Mike thought the flex was a good idea, but how would we know who the retirees are?  Scott explained that Clint will send out an email to retired staff asking for interest and availability.  Bobbi received contracts New Mexico uses to review and that New Mexico has offered to fly out and work with Colorado.  They have been very supportive about implementing ideas.  Clint has contacts, but Bobbi has been approached as well.  Bobbi will be doing all of the administrative and funding must include administrative help.  It should be able to support 35, definitely 30 from NRCS funding.  The contracts would be with CACD, as CACD employees, with NRCS backing.  Bobbi feels that the dollar amount on it would complement what they have going now.  It may be enough to get part time administrative help.  Jim thought that it would be best to discuss at the summer face to face meeting, but Bobbi thought that would make the timeline too tight but will discuss further with Clint.  There will be communication by email on possibly changing the time of the face to face meeting from August to accommodate discussion on this idea.   
NACD Update-Gary Thrash:
Gary Thrash didn’t have anything to update and turned to the meeting to Scott Jones for an update on the NACD Fly-In event.  Cindy Lair and Scott met with the Representatives from Colorado on the agriculture issues.  The hiring freeze is a nation-wide issue and makes it difficult to stretch agents out.  The Farm Bill was 80% complete per Sonny Perdue.  Scott found government workings very interesting and felt that he got a lot out of the trip.   Scott has an article in the Conservator on the Fly-In with more in-depth information.  
Jim Cecil, Bob Warner and Scott Jones represented CACD at Ag Day on the Hill.  
Financial Update:

Ending balance in checking as of March 31st, $60,826.48.  
Checks/Payments cleared -$18,066.00, Deposits cleared $28,662.68.  
Total cleared $10,596.68 - Cleared Balance $71,423.16
Total Uncleared transactions (Checks & Payments only) -$114.00.  
Ending register balance as of March 31st, $71,309.16.  
New Transactions (4-1 thru 4-15), Debits Recorded -$3,195.03, 

Deposits Recorded $0. (pending deposit $19,300.00 - 4/16/18)

 

Ending Register Balance after new transactions $68,114.13.  

Reserve remains at $26,075.15. NOI as of 03/31/18 is $42,038.98. 
(Reminder of payback due to reserve total $15K)
Bobbi asked if any of the reserve should be paid back now?  Administrative assistant help is still up in the air.  Mike Cleary thinks it should wait until the face to face to see where the budget is.  
Credit Card balance as of 03-06-18 $539.97 - Balance will be paid in full this month.
UARRP Activity:  Total Transactions $2,507.12 - CACD Income $185.36
2017 NRCS Final Pmt Received $16,595.20 - 2017 Total payout $24,310.49
Rollover into 2018 $689.51 (estimated amended budget increase to $35,000.00)
Total District Dues Paid 2018 YTD $28,800.00

2017 Comparison $15,434.38

Envirothon:

Bobbi Ketels reported the last committee call is scheduled for the 18th and is ready to go.  Kandee Norse and Bobbi are tag teaming on tallying scores.  The competition will be held at Arapahoe County Fairgrounds on April 24-25, 2018.  There will be a field training on Monday, April 23, 2018.  The next Envirothon will be held in West Greeley.  Scott reminded the board that a new committee chair is needed, as Anthony Lobato is stepping down. Qualified candidates must be a CACD board member, be on the calls and attend the event.  Volunteers are seasoned and know what needs to be done to put it together.  Please email Bobbi or Anthony if you are interested or have any questions.  
Annual Meeting-Mike Cleary:

The introductory meeting has taken placed and the committee discussed potential speakers.  Bobbi is working on sending invitation letters out on the national level, which includes Under Secretary Bill Northey, Ray Ledgerwood, NACD President, Brent Van Dyke.   Bob Warner said that Brent has penciled in the dates to speak.  Bobbi will also be sending an invitation to Don Brown, Commissioner of Agriculture, Tracee Bentley with Colorado Petroleum Council, and CAWA Executive Director, Greg Peterson.  Other speakers discussed included Executive Director Doug Kemper with Colorado Water Congress, Ken Morgan with the Colorado Division of Wildlife, and Ted Kowalski with the Walton Foundation.  Mike and Bobbi will combine notes and send information to the committee when complete.  
Corporate Fundraising/Conservator:
Mike Cleary is in contact with the Walton Foundation.  He is hoping to get some kind of closure on that by the end of the month.  There may be donations from the Oil Companies primarily on the Front Range.  He will copy the board on those letters.  He will work with Scott to get focus groups for May and June.   April, May and June are the months Mike has available to work on corporate sponsoring.  
Conservator-Bobbi:
Bobbi got the Conservator back from the publisher and is working with Rachel Theler to proof the Conservator.  She is hoping that Nancy Berges or Jim Cecil or anyone able to take a quick look at it to help proof.  The electronic version should be out by the end of the day or Monday (April 16).  The version sent in needed to have some cuts.  Bobbi spoke with Pawnee Buttes Seed to see if there was any interest in becoming a corporate member, but they are not able to increase at this time.  Bobbi was only able to get one advertiser for this issue.  
Camp Rocky-Bobbi:
There are no new updates.  There is a 40-camper goal and there needs to be a minimum of 30.  Bobbi asked the board to help get the word out.  
Watersheds Meetings/Speakership Programs

The Upper South Platte, Republican and Lower Arkansas Watersheds all have meetings coming up.  Bobbi asked if there should be a budget per meeting since it is growing in attendance or have a cap on the speakership for higher quality speakers.  Lower Arkansas Watershed had Andrew from the Ag Task Force speak and he does not charge.  Jim and Mike thought it should stay in the budget as $250 but don’t worry about a cap until it becomes an issue.  Steve McEndree thought it would be better to not get the districts used to having it and then have it go away.  It was decided not to put into the final budget, but a flyer could be created to let Watersheds know it’s available.  Brett suggested that $100 per district per year is added as seed money.  It’s set internally and not broken out in the budget with NRCS, but Bobbi will have further discussions with Randy as needed.  The board agreed to not set a budget cap at this time.     
Social Media Marketing/Website

Facebook is up and running.  Bobbi will continue to develop it.  Taking over the website is a possibility, but not at this time.  Website changes will be discussed at the face to face meeting.  
President Updates:
Scott said we will get the bullet points to the boards as soon as possible for comments.  The CAWA meeting on the 27th has been cancelled.  The EPA call begins at 10:00 AM after this meeting.  Bobbi, Steve and Scott will both be on.  
The next CACD teleconference call is May 16th at 7:30 AM.

Meeting adjourned at 9:05 AM.

Respectfully Submitted, 
Nancy Kamenoff
Administrative Support
